Meeting of Advisory Committee on Consumer Protection

March 2, 2021
8:30 a.m.
This meeting was conducted virtually using Microsoft Teams.

Members present:  Dan Caplan, Jim Michaels, Tinuade Akinshola, Phillip Robinson, Ingmar Goldson, Ira Rheingold, Corinne Yourman
OCP Staff present: Sharon Margolis, Tracy Rezvani
Members of the Public present: Angela Yu, Lee Glass

The Agenda was adopted.

Minutes of the February meeting were discussed. Jim Michaels made a motion to approve the minutes. Dan Caplan seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Old Business
Angela Yu, volunteer intern for the Advisory Committee, introduced herself. Ms. Yu discussed the draft of the spreadsheet she created to track state legislation. She noted the main topics that she was asked to address and highlighted important dates for the legislative session. Phillip Robinson noted that the link in the first column will bring the user to the Maryland legislature’s website where more information about each bill can be found. Mr. Michaels asked if the synopsis of the bills from the website can be dragged into the spreadsheet. Staff asked for two bills regarding home improvement that OCP commented on to be added to the spreadsheet.
Mr. Robinson stated that he had drafted an outreach message and emailed it to staff. Staff will forward the message to the Committee for review. This will be discussed at the next meeting. Mr. Caplan noted that he and Mr. Robinson had previously discussed doing a program on foreclosure issues. Tracy Rezvani stated that it can be done at any time that is convenient for them. Mr. Caplan and Mr. Robinson will discuss potential dates and let staff know.
The Annual Report has been sent to the County Executive and the County Council. Mr. Michaels asked if it would be appropriate to post it on the Advisory Committee’s website. Ms. Rezvani stated that it would be up to the Committee. The consensus was that it should be posted.

The draft of the informational article on Shared Equity Agreements was discussed. Mr. Michaels asked whether the members with mortgage expertise could share any experiences they had with these products. Mr. Caplan said he had only seen two, and they were a long time ago. Mr. Robinson said he had only seen one, and it was between a pastor and a church. Ms. Rezvani said that the only organization that she has found that has written about this is the National Consumer Law Center. Staff noted that it had sent an inquiry to the Maryland Commissioner of Financial Regulation (CFR), but had not gotten any feedback yet. Mr. Robinson said that he could provide a contact at CFR to Mr. Michaels, and he can follow up with them, as well. 

New Business

Tinuade Akinshola stated she had received scam calls involving alleged problems with Amazon purchases, and thought there should be education on this. Corinne Yourman noted that the Federal Trade Commission has posted information on this issue. Ms. Akinshola also discussed an advertisement she saw on TV about selling rights to future insurance benefits which seemed similar to the shared equity agreements we had previously discussed. Mr. Caplan said that it does appear this is becoming more common. Mr. Robinson shared information on a study involving Consumer Financial Protection Bureau complaints. He also noted that four consumer cases are coming in front of the Maryland Court of Appeals this week, and provided a link for members to listen to them. One involves a debt buyer that wants to be treated differently then other debt buyers. Another involves whether the court is going to recognize an exception for lawyers who have crossed the line in debt collection. One more involves two companies (Fannie Mae and Nationstar) who want to keep property inspection fees that they improperly charged to homeowners.
Ms. Rezvani showed two possible versions of a new Advisory Committee webpage. The first was a chart format that included photos of the members to the side. The second was a table format, where members’ photos were at the bottom of the page. The consensus was that the members preferred the first version.
Office Report

Staff did not email statistics for February, as there was a problem with the server. Ms. Rezvani said that 83 cases were filed this month. Retail complaints topped the list with 15, followed by Home Improvement with 14, Automotive with 12, and Professional with 11. OCP staff attended a meeting of the Middle Eastern American Advisory Group and provided information on Covid Scams. Staff also participated in the Federal Trade Commission Latino Round Table. Staff also noted that National Consumer Protection Week is this week, and presentations will be conducted each day.
Mr. Robinson noted that on OCP’s website, when doing a complaint search, the public can only search by merchant name and not by topic or industry. He suggested it might be a benefit to the public if the search ability could be increased, and referenced the search page for the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (CFPB). Ms. Rezvani said that if he could send her a link to the CFPB page, she can discuss this with the Department of Technology Services and see what is feasible.
The meeting adjourned at 9:21 a.m.  The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, April 6, 2021, at 8:30 a.m., tentatively set at 1451 Seven Locks Road, Rockville, MD 20854.
